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              This Issue's Theme:
  The Pearl Of Great Price 
  ..... Is Loyalty
Your loyalty is needed now as we respectfully wait - to support our chapter's return, Fraternity, and Brotherhood.

Your loyalty will be needed later - to guide, monitor, and support a new culture, chapter, and young men.
In This Issue..........
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Executive Director's Message To Us
By Phil Rodriguez
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Alumni of Epsilon Rho:
It is the goal of our Fraternity to grow the number of chapters and our membership. When conditions permit, on a case-by-case basis, part of this objective is being met by re-establishing closed chapters. Experience has taught the Fraternity that a high level of alumni engagement, prepared to immediately guide and support any new chapter, is essential to the chapter's success.

Since Epsilon Rho's undergraduate chapter is currently closed, alumni leadership should be aware that alumni preparedness influences the Fraternity's selection of which of the competing organizations will receive National Fraternity support for chapter start-up.

Alumni support may well be a significant factor in the host-university's and IFC's decision to support or reject the Fraternity's Petition, made at the appropriate time, to re-establish any currently closed chapter.

Key elements of alumni preparedness include: alumni financial support; a fully staffed and trained ACB complement who are prepared to immediately guide new chapter operations; up-to-date corporate by-laws which are compliant with Fraternity directives and respectful of Fraternity recommendations; staffed and trained CCAB volunteers, and an organized alumni base.

These qualities benefit the Fraternity during chapter closure as well as during chapter operations. The benefits of these characteristics for new and chartered undergraduate chapters is obvious. During closure, besides promoting chapter return, these organizational attributes promote one of the alumni leadership team's purposes. Per our ACB Manual, this purpose is, "Promote alumni interest in the chapter and the Fraternity, foster continued brotherhood among alumni, ...",
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 National Fraternity President's Message


By Jim Lurch Larson, W'72, Epsilon Rho

An excerpt from Lurch’s opening comments at Convention in Kansas City:
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Never before have I felt so confident about our Fraternity’s forward trajectory. There is still much work to be done, but I am confident and energized about our path ahead.

I would like to thank my fellow members of the Foundation Board for their efforts to ensure the Fraternity has the financial viability to lead into the future. Our new $12 Million Capital Campaign, "Our Brothers, Our Future", will support the development of our brothers for years to come.  Isn’t that why we’re all here, to make sure our brothers in generations yet unborn will be able to join in the Brotherhood that we all know and love!

I’d also like to thank each of you for coming to Convention and participating with your brothers! Thank you for taking your personal time to bring your positive and energetic commitment to embracing the changes that the fraternity is making.  Thank you for the countless volunteer hours you give!  Thank you for the financial gifts you make so that we can continue to Build Better Men, Create Stronger Chapters and Become America’s Leading Fraternity!
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Based on your feedback, and a more informed awareness by National, we are investing in better, more focused and appropriate programming and systems for our brotherhood.  Each of you will be better equipped to be successful.

We have new personal development programs, training and policies designed to ensure the physical and mental safety, and the well- being, of our brothers. You will see an increase in greater bystander training and proactive risk management, and support for mental health initiatives.  These will ensure that every member of our Fraternity, and all those who interact with us, are safe.

Our new Delta Sigma Phi LEAD weekends will provide best-in-class leadership training, and peer networking opportunities, for our alumni volunteers in their home regions.

We’ve created a new operational focus, built around your feedback, which will enable our success. We will constantly strive to improve and make sure that we are always asking, listening and reacting to your feedback. We are committed to ensuring our brotherhood will continue forward with all the resources and support it needs to succeed.

We are committed to working closely with Campus Administrations ensuring that our Fraternity name will be welcomed by campuses across the country because they know that Delta Sigma Phi builds the best damn men possible.

So, I thank each of you and unabashedly ask for your continuing support to invest in our brotherhood and make a difference in our communities and our campuses so that… “the world may ever see and be convinced of the sincerity of our purpose."

(Editor's Note:  In a recent phone call Lurch asked that our Epsilon Rho alumni be told about a new National Fraternity program.  "LEAD" is an acronym for "Learn Engage Act Dedicate".  This new regional set of programs provide role-specific education to chapter officers and future leaders of chapters.  They include the new Cycyota Volunteer Institute where alumni who volunteer in chapter guidance can learn hand-in-hand with undergraduate members.)
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Epsilon Rho Alumni Join Lurch At National Convention
       By Your Editor

[image: image20.wmf] 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Our Fraternity's National Convention is held every two years - in odd-numbered years - and rotates around the country to different cities.

Our 2019 Convention took place the first week of August in Kansas City, Missouri.  
Chapter alumni, many with their wives, attended to support Lurch and Greta. 
In the photo to the right, from left to right:  Roland Solo Yates, F'73; Noel Bull Shutt, S'69, Chapter Adviser; Jim Lurch Larson, W'72, National President; Chris Yabut Patterson, W'73, AA officer; Wayne Dizzy Kendrick, F'72; and Bill FUBAR Bradley, F'63, ACB VP.  Also attending, but not in the photo, was John Cleat Lester, W'72.
Our next National Convention will be in 2021.  For the first time in almost 20 years - it will be in California!  What a timely opportunity for Epsilon Rho alumni to demonstrate their support for our chapter and Fraternity by attending en mass!  Mark your calendars for July, 2021, for an Epsilon Rho Brotherhood-retreat in LA at Convention!

Epsilon Rho Alumni Update ACB Corporate By-Laws
By Your Editor

One of the many requirements for our National Fraternity to consider our chapter for re-establishment is an updated, compliant-with-National-Fraternity, set of corporate by-laws.  Most ACB's including ours, are a tax-exempt, education-related, corporation required to have corporate by-laws filed with the host state of its operations.  

Good examples of the role of by-laws are to: establish the purpose of the ACB; the duties of officers; when and how meetings are held, the process by which decisions are made, and how elections are conducted.

Our original by-laws were filed in October 1953.  The resulting decades of "patching", and the evolution of National policy and doctrine to comply with, resulted in out-of-date Epsilon Rho ACB by-laws.  In November 2018 your Editor was honored to be appointed the ACB By-Laws Chair to address this needed review.  
A committee of eleven alums, representing five decades of brothers, worked for six months on this project.  In Spring 2019 they presented a recommended set of updated draft by-laws to ACB for the Board's consideration.  In September of this year ACB met to discuss, modify, and approve revised by-laws.    
As a result of ACB's modifications to the Committee's draft, among other changes, Fall / Homecoming ACB meetings were eliminated.

When the ACB-modified final version is provided to the Committee, it will be posted on our Alumni Association web site at www.SLOYITBOS.com.

The next step in this process is ACB's submittal of the by-laws to the Executive Director for approval, modification, or rejection.
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Sorority Lease Of ACB Property
       By Your Editor

Beginning August 1, 2019, our property began a two-year lease to a fine sorority.  They have an option to extend the lease for one year.  This does not prevent our chapter from being re-recognized by the University and IFC during the lease period.   
For risk-management and member-training purposes, National does not allow new or  restarted chapters to occupy an official DSP-sanctioned chapter house until multiple training and performance milestones have satisfactorily been met.  We are told this can take one-to-two years.  
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University permission is required to restart our chapter.  Whenever this is negotiated, our National could restart our chapter prior to the conclusion of any lease or rental of the SLO facility.
Our National Fraternity asks that alumni be patient in this process.  Our Fraternity reminds us that only National's Executive leadership team is authorized to conduct restart talks with the University.

Photo credit and our thanks are due Brother Jim Ozzie Nelson, F'71, who sent the Alumni Association this driveway image of 244 California on September 17, 2019. 

We wish this great Kappa Kappa Gamma chapter and its fine members and house-mother all the very best.  We know you are taking great care of our property and facility.  This is appreciated by the 1,000 undergraduate Delta Sig brothers (between 1950 and 1996) who saved for, designed, built, and paid-off the 25-year mortgage.  To repeat, all the very best!
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Our 1923 American La France Fire Engine Shines Again
       By Steve Rocky Miller, S'71, and Noel Bull  Shutt, F'69
(Editor's Note:  In 1960, the brothers of our DSP chapter at 1134 Palm Street in SLO placed a $100 sealed bid on the antique fire engine for sale at the Baywood Park fire station.  DSP won the bid!  The fire engine was used and loved by decades of brothers.  In the late 2000's, the fire engine fell into disrepair.  ACB negotiated a MOU with a small group of alums to take possession, title, and restoration responsibility.  ACB and chapter have a first-right-of-refusal to re-acquire the fire engine.)

In a phone interview last week, Brother Noel Bull Shutt, F'69, shared the following.
Five alumni took responsibility for our 1923 American La France fire engine:  F'69 Bull, S'71 Rocky and Snidley, W'72 TA, and F'72 Rollo!  Four are on the title.  One of several factors in transferring the fire engine to alumni was liability insurance.  Neither the chapter nor ACB could get insurance, but in private hands we carry one-million in liability coverage, making the fire engine available for parades, etc.  
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Brother Shutt says they are doing the restoration on behalf of all alumni and the fire engine is an alumni asset.  He adds that they have not done a classic frame-up restoration, but are doing their best to make it worthy of Delta Sig pride-in-ownership.  

Bull tells us that in the early years their renovation focused on making all the mechanical systems work - such as the motor, transmission, brakes, and duel-chain drive.
Work in recent years has focused on appearance.  Alums dismantled the body, sent fenders to a "metal artist" to recreate the original condition, body parts were painted, and the fire engine's body was raised to paint the frame prior to the body being painted.  Most of these costs were met by further out-of-pocket contributions by the involved alums.
Brother Steve Rocky Miller, S'71, reports, "The Lady has some new lines and she's looking good.  She needs floorboards for the bed and new glass.  Progress is slow, but we continue our renovation project.  The best news is that she purrs like a kitten.  She's running probably better than ever."  
(Editor's Note:  We are told the alums doing the renovation, on behalf of all brothers, have advanced substantial funds for the process and hope all alums eventually share in the financial responsibility for the renovation.  We are also told it would be appreciated if alumni would help with past and continuing expenses associated with renovation - and continuing repair!)
Please send your checks to Steve Rocky Miller at 3955 Carissa Court, San Luis Obispo, CA 93401.  Make your check payable to "Steve Miller" and on the memo line please write in "Fire Engine Fund".
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8th Year Of DSP Alumni-Funded Poly P Scholarship For Freshmen Students

       By Scholarship Founders Yabut and Carol
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Delta Sig alumni and their wives have given $16,000 in scholarships to freshmen men and women since this philanthropic program began in 2012.  All non-Greek freshmen are invited to compete for these merit-and-need-based educational awards.  Non-fraternal men and non-sorority women share equally in these educational awards.  The photo at the left is from one of twenty-one chapter photo albums moved to off-site secure storage after chapter closure.  The photo captures a 1981 Delta Sig undergraduate work-day on the "P".
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The scholarship program provides a collective means for us to give back to our alma mater while honoring our older Delta Sig brothers who built the present hillside "P" in 1957.  The faded image of the 1957 Telegram Tribune clipping at the right, and the black-and-white photo below, are from chapter archives.
Also since 2012, our Delta Sig alumni also donated $50,000 to Aware-Awake-Alive to benefit all University students with knowledge on how to avoid, recognize, and seek immediate medical help for alcohol poisoning.
Rounding-out alumni giving of over $100,000 in the 2010's is the $35,000 in scholarships, provided primarily by your AA, to our undergraduate fraternal members.  These thirty-five $1,000 educational awards are linked to chapter-and-alumni developed values.  
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The Poly P Scholarship relies on non-tax-deductible alumni donations.  You can support this worthy Delta Sig philanthropy by sending a check to Chris and Carol Patterson, 2824 Cambridge Road, Cameron Park, CA 95682, made payable to "Poly P Scholarship".  Please share in the pride of the "Poly P" and in supporting the scholarship.  For more info please go to www.PolyPScholarship.com.  Thank you.
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A Parade Of Pledge Class Paddles
       By Art Ratso
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This new feature will continue in future newsletter issues as room permits.  These photos were taken in May 2018 by a volunteer alumni group who carefully packed our fraternity memorabilia for secure off-site storage in SLO after the April 1, 2018, chapter closure.  If you don't see your paddle in this issue - keep watching!  And for alums whose paddle disappeared in past decades, your AA is seeking a paddle-replacement service, using archive photos, for alumni interested in funding this effort.  
    S'73 New Dog


 '99 Titanic



S'78 100%
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'71 National


S'01 Caltrans


71 Mustang
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S'00 Split



F'93 Inmates


S'10 Drop
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F'07 La Familia



S'70 Handshake
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As With All Paddles - The Following Are Also Caringly Stored By AA
Please Help Us ID Them!

(Please send year / quarter / paddle name to AA c/o Yabut:  cpatterson76@outlook.com / 530-941-3986)

Fall 19 NL #1


Fall 19 NL #2


Fall 19 NL #3
[image: image45.png]


[image: image46.jpg]


[image: image47.png]








Fall 19 NL #4
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A Thanks From Yabut
Brothers, this is W'73 Yabut with a personal message.  Thank you for the honor of representing our Alumni Association and each of you as your voting delegate at the 2019 National Convention in Kansas City.  This status provided me an additional opportunity to network with other alumni delegates from chapters across the country - and with National executives.  I championed our hope for the return of our chapter.  I also gained helpful insight on best practices that will benefit us when we again have the privilege of being a campus-recognized student-organization.
Thank you for your trust and confidence.  Y.I.T.B.O.S.
Save-The-Date:  Our April 23-25, 2020 Reunion Is Only 6 Months Away
Our 2020 Alumni Reunion is Thursday through Saturday, April 23-25!  This is two weeks after the University's Open House (Poly Royal) and one week after Easter.
Thursday, April 23:  Golf & BBQ/Party
Golf practice-round in Nipomo - followed by the big garage-party and BBQ for golfers & non-golfers at W'72 TA and Donna's home in Nipomo.  Address:  1050 La Serenata Way / TA: 805-550-2459

Golf:   Mike "Harpo" Roanhaus, S'70:  Mike.Roanhaus@gmail.com / 650-465-5930.

Garage Party:   Ben "Coco" Parcasio, S'74:  benqparcasio@gmail.com / 831-206-5536

Nipomo-Area Housing: Bob "HOTS" Papazian, S'73:  bobpapazian@comcast.net / 559-307-4601


Friday, April 24:  DSP Charity Golf Tournament in Nipomo.
Golf:  Mike "Harpo" Roanhaus, S'70:  Mike.Roanhaus@gmail.com / 650-465-5930.

Tournament Sponsorships:  Jim "Lurch" Larson, W'72:  jwlarson2@hotmail.com / 847-309-0596.  Our tournament raises funds for future DSP undergraduate scholarships.
Two Saturday Events

  Saturday, 9 a.m. to noon, at a location to be determined (not at 244).
Alumni Dinner-Dance at Madonna Inn

Saturday Evening, April 25, 2020 - Downstairs in Wine Cellar.  Live band and we've added an extra hour to allow more dancing!  Cocktails at 5:30 p.m. / Dressy-Casual to Formal Attire

RSVP And Prepayment And Entree Selection Required to your hosts Yabut and Carol Patterson.  CPatterson76@outlook.com, Home 530-677-5590 / Cell 530-941-3986.  
Your Alumni Association's Goals
Your AA exists to serve our alumni, chapter, and support our ACB and Fraternity.  We are 100% alumni-funded and have always been so.   

Your AA promotes our alumni bond.  We find, connect, and keep our alums informed.  We provide newsletters and an alumni website (www.SLOYITBOS.com) with a directory and photo gallery.  We help plan reunions and represent alumni interests to ACB and National Fraternity.  It is your AA that carefully packed and moved our treasured fraternity memorabilia.  We built multiple rows of storage levels to protect paddles from crushing.  See photo of row 1-of-3 at right.  AA pays the $2,500 annual bill for climate-controlled storage in SLO.  
Your AA helps the chapter.  When the chapter restarts we will again support character-and-leadership building programs, academic achievement, and teach our young brothers our unique history, to reinforce alumni expectations of them. 
Your AA promotes chapter-return.  Our Executive Director told us that key elements of alumni preparedness for chapter restart include an organized alumni base that demonstrates alumni financial support.  That's us - collectively - that's AA! 
Demands on AA have increased.  We have increased demands to pay for - now - to keep you in-the-loop and meet our mission.  We are also trying to save for later - to help our chapter's future restart be successful.  The new men, the new program, will benefit from scholarships linked-to-values-and-character.  Without upperclassmen, the young men will need leadership-training, leadership retreats, and extensive alumni guidance and support.
CALLING ALL 1134-PALM BROTHRES!
CALLING ALL 244-CALIFORNIA BROTHERS!
PLEASE SHOW YOUR DELTA SIG LOYALTY!
We've lost our chapter but not our brotherhood.  Please show your loyalty to our unique Brotherhood and bond - and preparation for return.  Join AA to grow our alumni base and voice!  Thanks & YITBOS
Make Your Check Payable To:  DSP EP Alum Assn.

Mail It To:  Mr. Ray Calande (Mumbles, W’74) @ 1384 Rue Avati, San Jose, CA 95131

Give Electronically:  Go to PayPal.com, follow instructions, and give to:  dsp_at_calpoly@att.net. 
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